Canadian Manuscript Report of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences No. 2656

2003

STABLE ISOTOPES IN AQUATIC SYSTEMS: SAMPLE PREPARATION, ANALYSIS, AND INTERPRETATION

by

T.D. Jardine¹, S.A. McGeachy, C.M. Paton, M. Savoie, and R.A. Cunjak

Stable Isotopes in Nature Laboratory Canadian Rivers Institute University of New Brunswick Fredericton, NB E3B 5A3, Canada

¹Correspondence: <u>tim.jardine@unb.ca</u>

© Minister of Supply and Services Canada 2003 Cat. No. Fs 97-4/2656E ISSN 0706-6473



Printed on recycled paper

Correct citation for this publication:

Jardine, T.D., S.A. McGeachy, C.M. Paton, M. Savoie, and R.A. Cunjak. 2003. Stable isotopes in aquatic systems: Sample preparation, analysis, and interpretation. Can. Manuscr. Rep. Fish. Aquat. Sci. No. 2656: 39 p.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	v
RÉSUMÉ	V
INTRODUCTION	1
Stable isotope chemistry	1
International isotopic standards	1
Sample calculation	2
Isotope literature	2
SAMPLE PRESERVATION AND PREPARATION	3
Preservation methods	3
Submitting samples for analysis	3
Additional techniques	4
INTERPRETATION OF STABLE ISOTOPE DATA	5
Fractionation	5
Animal SI ratios relative to diet	5
Mechanisms responsible for fractionation	6
Equilibration with a diet in lab and field: Growth vs. turnover	6
FOOD WEBS	7
Primary productivity	8
APPLICATIONS	9
Contaminants	9
Migratory patterns	9
Mixing models	10
Nutrient input	12
Diet shifts	12
Otoliths	13
Large-bodied species	13

FURTHER CONFOUNDING FACTORS	
Tissue differences Nutritional status	
Age	14
CONCLUSION	15
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	15
REFERENCES	16
APPENDIX 1 – Stable Isotope Laboratories in Canada	

ABSTRACT

This report was written to provide background information for aquatic ecologists interested in using stable isotope analysis (SIA). Ratios of stable isotopes of carbon $({}^{13}C/{}^{12}C)$, nitrogen $({}^{15}N/{}^{14}N)$, and sulphur $({}^{34}S/{}^{32}S)$ differ among various substances, and allow for dietary inferences to be made due to the predictability of isotopic relationships between consumers and their food. SIA has been used to construct food webs in streams, lakes, estuaries, and oceans. SIA also has been employed to examine contaminant bioaccumulation in top predators, to identify migrant individuals, and to quantify nutrient sources and their uptake. Potential problems exist, however, that require a researcher's awareness, to avoid potentially erroneous and misleading interpretation of data. SIA is becoming a powerful tool in ecology due to its integrative nature and its potential for non-destructive sampling.

RÉSUMÉ

Ce rapport fut écrit afin de fournir des connaissances de base aux écologistes aquatiques intéressés d'effectuer l'analyse des isotopes stables (AIS). Les rapports des isotopes stables du carbone ($^{13}C/^{12}C$), azote ($^{15}N/^{14}N$), et soufre ($^{34}S/^{32}S$) diffèrent parmi plusieurs substances et permettent de déduire l'alimentation par la prédictibilité des relations isotopiques entre les consommateurs et leur nourriture. AIS a été employée afin d'établir la chaîne alimentaire dans les ruisseaux, lacs, estuaires et océans. AIS a également été utilisée pour examiner la bioaccumulation des contaminants chez les prédateurs supérieurs, identifier les individus migrateurs, et quantifier les sources et la consommation des nutriments. Néanmoins, les chercheurs doivent être informés de l'existence de problèmes potentiels afin d'éviter l'interprétation erronée ou trompeuse des données. AIS devient un outil puissant en écologie par sa nature intégrée et son potentiel pour l'échantillonnage non-destructif.

INTRODUCTION

Stable isotope chemistry

Certain elements in nature exhibit variations in atomic weight based on differences in the number of neutrons in the nucleus. This does not affect their general physical or chemical properties, but does allow for their identification by isotope ratio mass spectrometry (IRMS), as all substances carry a unique signature (proportion) of given variable forms. These mass unit variations of elements are known as isotopes, and those that do not decay over time (non-radioactive) are termed stable (Schimel 1993). Stable isotope science, traditionally used as a tool in geo-chemical studies, has become an increasingly useful method for quantifying energy flow in ecosystems. The utility of stable isotopes is in their ability to record both source (equilibration) and process (fractionation) information (Peterson and Fry 1987).

The three main elements used in stable isotope analysis (SIA) for ecological research are carbon, nitrogen, and sulphur. Carbon exists primarily as the carbon-12 isotope (98.89%), but a small fraction (1.11%) is present as carbon-13, while nitrogen's most abundant form is the nitrogen-14 isotope (99.64%), with nitrogen-15 making up the remainder (0.36%). Sulphur exists in four stable forms. Sulfur-32 is the most common (95.02%), but contributions to total sulphur are also made from sulfur-34 (4.21%), sulphur-33 (0.75%), and a small fraction from sulfur-36 (0.02%). Many other elements, including hydrogen and oxygen, also have multiple stable forms that lend themselves to analysis, but are not considered here.

The different isotopes, while possessing the same fundamental chemical properties, differ in characteristics that are a direct consequence of their atomic mass, such as gas density, condensed phase density, and rates of diffusion and evaporation. Another major difference between isotopic forms is their thermodynamic characteristics, properties that cause reactions in biochemical processes to occur at slightly different rates (Urey 1947). These differences in rate will favour either the lighter or heavier isotope, leading to depletion or enrichment, respectively, of the product relative to the substrate (or the consumer relative to its energy source).

International isotopic standards

In order to accurately compare isotopic values across experimental studies, various standards were developed for individual isotopes. These standards were originally chosen because they demonstrated consistent values (in isotope %) after multiple measurements. Craig (1957) used carbon dioxide from calcium carbonate produced by a cretaceous belemnite, *Belemnitella americana*, from the Peedee formation of South Carolina (PDB) as a standard for δ^{13} C, and this has since been upgraded to a Vienna PDB (VPDB) scale by assigning a fixed value of 1.95‰ to National Bureau of Standards (NBS)-19 calcite (Coplen 1996). Standards originally used for nitrogen and sulphur were atmospheric nitrogen (AIR) (Mariotti 1983) and Canyon Diablo troilite (of

meteoric origin) (CDT, Thode et al. 1961), respectively. While AIR is still accepted as a reliable standard for nitrogen measurements, the development of a Vienna CDT (VCDT) scale using a value of -0.3% for silver sulphide reference material IAEA-S-1 (International Atomic Energy Agency) has supplanted the use of CDT in sulphur measurements due to CDT's high variability ($\pm 0.4\%$, Coplen and Krouse 1998).

Sample calculation

IRMS data are reported as δX values (where X represents the heavier isotope ¹³C, ¹⁵N, or ³⁴S), or differences from the given standards, expressed in parts per thousand or permil (‰), and are calculated according to the formula:

$$\delta \mathbf{X} = \left[\left(R_{\text{sample}} / R_{\text{standard}} \right) - 1 \right] * 1000$$

where (using carbon as an example) $R_{sample} = {}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ of the sample, and $R_{standard} = {}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ of PDB. R represents the ratio of the abundance of the ions of mass 45 (${}^{13}C^{16}O^{16}O + {}^{12}C^{16}O^{17}O$) to mass 44 (${}^{12}C^{16}O^{16}O$); thus a correction factor for ${}^{17}O$ is required (Craig 1953). Similar calculations can be performed comparing samples and standards for nitrogen [R = ${}^{15}N/{}^{14}N$, as measured by the ratio of the abundance of ions of mass 29 (${}^{14}N^{15}N^+$) to mass 28 (${}^{14}N^{14}N^+$) (Mariotti 1984)], and sulphur [(R = ${}^{34}S/{}^{32}S$, as measured by the ratio of the abundance of ions 64 (${}^{32}S^{16}O^{16}O$). Therefore, correction must be made for ${}^{18}O$ (as opposed to ${}^{17}O$) in sulphur analysis (Holt and Engelkemeir 1970, Fry et al. 2002)].

The use of ratios allows for large discrepancies (in ‰) to be observed between samples that differ only slightly in the percentage composition of given isotopes (Peterson and Fry 1987). This largely increases resolving power and permits comparisons across analytical laboratories and studies.

Isotope literature

Many excellent textbooks and review papers dealing with stable isotope science have been written (e.g. Peterson and Fry 1987, Rundel et al. 1989, Lathja and Michener 1994, Clark and Fritz 1997, and Kendall and McDonnell 1998), and go into greater detail on specific topics that are only briefly mentioned here.

Carbon flow in a variety of aquatic ecosystem scales is discussed in comprehensive review papers by Fry and Sherr (1984), Rounick and Winterbourne (1986), and Finlay (2001). Other reviews dealing with stable isotopes include: patterns of nitrogen in the marine environment (Owens 1987), nitrogen pollution in air and water (Heaton 1986), food webs in rivers (Woodward and Hildrew 2002), avian and mammalian trophic ecology (Kelly 2000), identification of migrant individuals (Hobson 1999), and applications of stable isotopes in understanding physiological processes (Griffiths 1991).

SAMPLE PRESERVATION AND PREPARATION

Due to the small amounts of sample material used in SIA there is high risk of sample contamination. Precautions should be taken while handling specimens to be submitted for analysis (i.e. clean containers, aseptic techniques). Scintillation vials, Eppendorf tubes, vacutainers and whirl pack bags are some examples of containers used for sample collection.

Preservation methods

Freezing specimens and/or tissues collected in the field is the ideal method for sample preservation. No differences were measured between frozen and freeze-dried samples (Bosley and Wainright 1999), so either method is acceptable. For plankton samples, water collected in the field can later be filtered on pre-combusted glass-fibre (or other inorganic) filter papers that have no effect on SI ratios (Hobson et al. 1997).

Other preservation techniques have some major or minor problems. Deleterious effects of formalin on isotope ratios (Hobson et al. 1997, Bosley and Wainright 1999) may be negligible (Junger and Planas 1994) or predictable (Sarakinos et al. 2002). Nondietary carbonates, such as found in many shellfish species, may affect δ^{13} C, but can be removed by acidification (DeNiro and Epstein 1978). Treatment with hydrochloric acid, however, adversely affects δ^{15} N (Bunn et al. 1995, Pinnegar and Polunin 1999), so researchers may choose to split tissues into acid-treated and intact sub-samples for separate analyses of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N (Pinnegar et al. 2001). Lysis buffer solutions and dimethyl sulphoxide (solutions typically used to preserve samples for genetic analyses) impact carbon and nitrogen SI ratios (Hobson et al. 1997, Bosley and Wainright 1999), and are therefore not recommended. Instead, ethanol is a preservative that does not appear to affect SI ratios (Hobson et al. 1997).

Submitting samples for analysis

Samples must be sufficiently dried until the tissue can be ground into a fine powder (e.g. 60°C for 48 hours or freeze-drying). A mortar and pestle, or a ball-mill grinder, may be used to grind the sample into a homogeneous fine powder.

Samples are combusted under high vacuum in small tin capsules. Recent advances in mass spectrometry have resulted in less tissue required for analysis. The exact amount of material is dependent on the concentration of carbon, nitrogen, and/or sulphur in the sample, and the sensitivity of the mass spectrometer used. Typically C and N data can be obtained simultaneously by using a helium diluter (an inert gas used to carry the sample through the system), bringing the carbon peak to a similar amplitude as that of nitrogen (nitrogen being far less abundant in organic materials). For example, tissues with a C:N ratio in the range of 3-6 (e.g. fish muscle, most invertebrates) require approximately 0.2-0.4 mg of dried sample and a dilution of ~15 psi helium to obtain both the C and N isotope data. Whereas 2.0-4.0 mg of tissue may be required if the C:N ratio is closer to 15 (e.g. some plant material), to have an adequate amount of nitrogen in the

sample. The large amount of carbon must then be diluted using ~22 psi helium to obtain data for both elements. For those samples with extremely high C:N ratios where carbon dilution is inadequate, separate analyses may be required to obtain both C&N data. The sulphur content of aquatic species is also highly variable, ranging from 0.1% to 9.0% (Mekhtiyeva et al. 1976), being highest in marine organisms. Hence the range of required sample sizes is equally variable (2.0-15.0 mg).

Ideally, five times the amount of tissue required for a single analysis should be submitted to a lab. This allows for replicate samples that may be needed in case of technical problems, and serves as an indicator of instrumental precision within runs. It is also recommended that a single sample of a common specimen be included in each run to act as an "internal standard", allowing for comparisons across runs.

Additional techniques

Lipid extraction & normalization

The lipid content (which can be estimated from C:N ratio) of a tissue can have a large impact on δ^{13} C values (McConnaughy and McRoy 1979, Tieszen et al. 1983, Rau et al. 1992, Focken and Becker 1998); consequently many researchers choose a lipid-extraction method such as chloroform-methanol (Bligh and Dyer 1959) or hexane-isopropanol (Radin 1981) prior to analysis. This serves as a form of standardization across samples with unequal lipid content. In lieu of lipid extraction, some workers "lipid normalize" data with high C:N ratios (> 4.0) (Rau et al. 1992, Kline et al. 1998, Kline 1999, Kline and Willette 2002), using a formula:

 $\delta'^{13}C = \delta^{13}C + 6\{-0.207 + 3.9/[1 + 287(1 + 1/(0.246C : N - 0.775))/93]\}$

that was first presented by McConnaughy and McRoy (1979), where δ'^{13} C is the lipid corrected stable carbon ratio.

Gut content analysis

While SIA is effective at integrating long-term assimilation of nutrients, it may not necessarily reflect short-term feeding patterns (Persson and Hansson 1999, Johannsson et al. 2001, Hart and Lovvorn 2002). It is recommended that whenever possible, SIA should be combined with gut content analysis (Rau et al. 1983, Mihuc and Toetz 1994, Whitledge and Rabeni 1997, Beaudoin et al. 1999, Johannsson et al. 2001, Grey et al. 2002, Renones et al. 2002). The two techniques, in tandem, can be complementary (Yoshioka et al. 1994, Vaz et al. 1999, Davenport and Bax 2002, Grey et al. 2002) and will likely aid in interpretation of processed data (Evans-White et al. 2001, Parkyn et al. 2001).

INTERPRETATION OF STABLE ISOTOPE DATA

Fractionation

A consumer's stable isotope ratios are relatively accurate reflections of the assimilated portion of its diet. However, as energy transfer occurs in biological systems, isotopic fractionation (change) takes place, resulting in alterations of the consumer's tissue ratios relative to its energy source.

O'Leary (1988) defined isotope fractionation by the equation:

$$\Delta \delta = \frac{\left[\delta^* X(A) - \delta^* X(B)\right]}{1 + \delta^* X(A) / 1000}$$

where $\Delta\delta$ is the change in isotope ratio that occurs in the reaction from substrate A to product B, and $\delta^*X(A)$ and $\delta^*X(B)$ are the corresponding stable isotope ratios. This value will have a positive sign when the heavier isotope is transformed more slowly.

Mariotti et al. (1981) described isotope fractionation as "partition of isotopes between two compounds containing the same element (or between two phases) with different isotopic ratios." The authors generated fractionation factors (ϵ) to express the expected difference (in ‰) between the product and the substrate from which it is formed.

Hobson and Clark (1992a) defined fractionation as changes in isotopic signal between diet and consumer tissues, occurring by two processes: 1) selective biochemical assimilation of dietary components with varying signatures, and 2) isotopic discrimination. The authors used the function:

$$D_t = D_d + \Delta_{dt}$$

to describe the process, where D_t is the isotopic signature of consumer tissue, D_d is the isotopic signature of the diet, and Δ_{dt} is the fractionation factor.

Animal SI ratios relative to diet

Laboratory experiments with animals initially defined the relationship between the carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios of diet and consumer. DeNiro and Epstein (1978) raised a variety of species on homogenous diets of known isotopic composition, and found animal tissue carbon to be ¹³C enriched roughly 1‰ relative to the diet (avg. = $^+0.8 \pm 1.1\%$, range = -0.6 to $^+2.7\%$). This enrichment can be negligible in some species (Haines and Montague 1979, Focken and Becker 1998, Post 2002), and varies across ecosystems (del Giorgio and France 1996, France and Peters 1997, Vander Zanden and Rasmussen 2001). Freshwater consumers (0.2‰) tend to be less enriched relative to diet than estuarine (0.5‰), coastal (0.8‰), and open-ocean (1.1‰) consumers (France and Peters 1997). Consumer nitrogen, meanwhile, tends to be ¹⁵N enriched by roughly 3-5‰ relative to diet (avg. = $^+3.0 \pm 2.6\%$, range = -0.5 to $^+9.2\%$, DeNiro and Epstein 1981, Minagawa and Wada 1984). This enrichment is variable across species and systems (Vander Zanden and Rasmussen 2001), but in a broader context has been demonstrated to be fairly consistent in both lab and field (Post 2002).

One exception to the accepted isotopic relationships between consumer and consumed (increasing amounts of tissue ¹⁵N at increasing trophic levels) may be aquatic parasite-host associations. These trophic links have been relatively unstudied, and have yielded ambiguous results (Doucett et al. 1999a, Iken et al. 2001, Pinnegar et al. 2001, Deudero et al. 2002), possibly due to differential tissue and nutrient selectivity and metabolism of different parasite species.

Mechanisms responsible for fractionation

Biochemical processes are largely responsible for the fractionation effects measured in animal species. Respiration of carbon dioxide that is ¹³C-depleted relative to the animal (DeNiro and Epstein 1978, Perkins and Speakman 2001) may explain slight ¹³C enrichment in animals relative to their diet (DeNiro and Epstein 1978). Discrimination against the heavier isotope (¹³C) during pyruvate oxidation in lipogenesis (DeNiro and Epstein 1977) results in lipid tissue becoming ¹³C-depleted. Transamination, wherein transfer of NH₂ from glutamic acid to aspartic acid in an animal's cells proceeds 1.0083 times faster with ¹⁴NH₂ than ¹⁵NH₂ (Macko et al. 1986), is a possible explanation for tissue ¹⁵N enrichment during periods of food deprivation. Excretion of isotopically "light" urea and ammonia (Kirshenbaum et al. 1947, Macko et al. 1982, Altabet and Small 1990) is likely responsible for the observed 3-5‰ increase in ¹⁵N content at successively higher trophic levels (Minagawa and Wada 1984).

Equilibration with a diet in lab and field: Growth vs. turnover

In an organism that has shifted diet to a food source with a unique isotopic signature, two mechanisms (growth and tissue turnover) exist that contribute to isotopic change. An alteration in isotope ratios during rapid growth can be attributed to a "dilution" of the previous ratio by added tissue of differing isotopic composition, while the second mechanism for isotopic change, metabolic turnover, involves a replacement of old tissue with new, and occurs despite no net growth in the animal.

Due to differences in photosynthetic pathways, terrestrial C₃ and C₄ plants have different ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ ratios (-32 to -22‰ and -23 to -9‰, respectively). Using these differences, Tieszen et al. (1983) changed a diet based on C₄ plants (corn) to one of C₃ plants (wheat) and shifted stable carbon isotope ratios of gerbils (*Meriones unguienlatus*) towards that of the new source. In an earlier lab experiment with crabs, Haines and Montague (1979) demonstrated a change in $\delta^{13}C$ values upon a diet switch that reflected the new food sources. Persson and Hansson (1999) determined that three months were required for the isotopic composition of new prey items to be detectable in consumer (roach, *Rutilus rutilus*, perch, *Perca fluviatilus*, and bream, *Abramis brama*) tissue.

Johannsson et al. (2001) observed that the tissue turnover rate of δ^{13} C was much slower than δ^{15} N in opossum shrimp, *Mysis relicta*.

Different tissues tend to reflect the new diet's ratios at different rates. Tieszen et al. (1983) found liver carbon turnover occurred most quickly while carbon in hair was replaced most slowly. Differential tissue turnover rates were also observed by Hobson and Clark (1992b), who ranked turnover rates in Japanese quail (*Coturnix japonica*) as follows: liver>blood, muscle>>bone collagen. The authors calculated carbon half-lives for liver (2.6 days), blood (11.4 days), muscle (12.4 days), and bone collagen (173.3 days).

Slow metabolic turnover rates in ectotherms (due to lower energy requirements relative to endotherms) may explain the greater influence of growth on isotope changes in species such as broad whitefish (*Coregonus nasus*, Hesslein et al. 1993), mysids (Gorokhova and Hansson 1999), red drum larvae (*Sciaenops ocellatus*, Herzka and Holt 2000), goby (*Rhinogobius* sp., Maruyama et al. 2001a), brown shrimp (*Penaeus aztecus*, Fry and Arnold 1982, Gleason 1986), larval krill (*Euphasia superba*, Frazer et al. 1997), and winter flounder (*Pseudopleuronectes americanus*, Bosley et al. 2002).

Tissue δ^{13} C of recently emerged Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) in streams bears a marine signature (-20 to -21.8‰) that is derived maternally from the female returning from the ocean. After a short but rapid period of summer growth (< 2 months) isotopic dilution causes tissue δ^{13} C to closely mirror local food sources (-24.6 to -27‰) (Doucett et al. 1996a). Smallmouth bass (*Micropterus dolomieu*, Vander Zanden et al. 1998), brook trout (*Salvelinus fontinalis*, Doucett et al. 1999b), and brown trout (*Salmo trutta*, McCarthy and Waldron 2000) have a maternally derived ¹⁵N content (enriched) upon hatching, but this signal is rapidly diluted during early growth on a diet consisting of prey from low trophic levels.

Endothermic animals, with higher metabolic demands, are capable of showing altered isotope ratios due to metabolism alone (Tieszen et al. 1983). In ectotherms, the effects of metabolism on isotopic alterations may be significant in older, slower-growing animals (Hesslein et al. 1993).

FOOD WEBS

The predictable relationships between animals and their diet for δ^{13} C (0-1‰ difference) and δ^{15} N (3-5‰ difference) (DeNiro and Epstein 1978, 1981) has made possible the study of food webs using stable isotopes (McConnaughy and McRoy 1979, Rau et al. 1983, Minagawa and Wada 1984). Generalized food web structure has been described for freshwater (Figure 1, Estep and Vigg 1985, Fry 1991, Yoshioka et al. 1994, Zohary et al. 1994, Keough et al. 1996, Fry et al. 1999, Vander Zanden et al. 1999a, Yoshii et al. 1999, Harvey and Kitchell 2000, Beaudoin et al. 2001, Fisher et al. 2001, Jepsen and Winemiller 2002, Woodward and Hildrew 2002), estuarine (Peterson et al. 1985, 1986, Kwak and Zedler 1997, Fantle et al. 1999, Hughes et al. 2000), and marine



(Rau et al. 1981, Fry 1988, Hobson and Welch 1992, Rau et al. 1992, Hansson et al. 1997, Ian Perry et al. 1999, Davenport and Bax 2002) ecosystems.



Larger scale patterns, such as δ^{13} C depletion towards polar extremes (Rau et al. 1991), have also been noted. Reconstructions of fisheries abundance and trophic interactions (Badalamenti et al. 2002, Pinnegar et al. 2002) have been aided by paleoecological techniques (Finney et al. 2002, Struck et al. 2002) and analysis of archived scale collections (Wainright et al. 1993, Satterfield and Finney 2002, Struck et al. 2002).

Primary productivity

Stable isotope signatures at the base of food webs in estuaries (Cifuentes et al. 1988, Middelburg and Nieuwenhuize 1998, Cloern et al. 2002), lakes (Kling et al. 1992, France 1995a, Grey and Jones 1999, Leggett et al. 1999, Owen et al. 1999a), and the marine environment (Rau et al. 1991, Ishihi et al. 2001, Vizzini et al. 2002, Anderson and Fourqurean 2003) can be highly variable (Rau 1980, Gu et al. 1994, Zohary et al. 1994, Kline 1999, Leggett et al. 2000). Stable carbon ratios of primary producers can be a function of chlorophyll a, phosphorus, and carbon dioxide concentrations (Yamamuro et al. 1995, Gu et al. 1996a, Leggett et al. 1999), light intensity and water velocity (Osmond et al. 1981, MacLeod and Barton 1998, Finlay et al. 1999), upwelling, bloom, and flood events (Estep and Vigg 1985, Bode et al. 2003), and dissolved organic (France 1999, France 2000, Burd et al. 2002), inorganic (Keough et al. 1998), and bacterial (Van Dover and Fry 1994, Hall and Meyer 1998) carbon sources.

Boundary layer diffusion (the flow of dissolved gases in the medium surrounding an organism) of carbon dioxide influences isotopic fractionation during photosynthesis. Benthic algae are CO_2 limited, and therefore cannot preferentially take up the lighter isotope (${}^{12}CO_2$). Planktonic algae are surrounded by an abundance of available CO_2 , and therefore can discriminate against the heavier isotope (${}^{13}CO_2$). Thus, benthic algae are enriched in ${}^{13}C$ relative to planktonic algae (France 1995a, Hecky and Hesslein 1995), and the differences are passed on to consumers (France 1995b).

Variation in the ¹⁵N content of organisms at the base of lake food webs (Gu et al. 1994) will influence the interpretation of trophic level of species higher in the food chain. Comparison of trophic levels across lakes using δ^{15} N (Cabana and Rasmussen 1994) has been aided by measuring the stable nitrogen ratios of long lived primary consumers such as unionid mussels (*Lampsilis* sp., *Anodonta* sp., and *Elliptio* sp., Cabana and Rasmussen 1996, Vander Zanden et al. 1997, Vander Zanden and Rasmussen 1999) and clams (*Potamocorbula amurensis*, Fry 1999) that integrate temporal variability of planktonic isotope ratios into a baseline signal.

APPLICATIONS

Contaminants

The knowledge that the δ^{15} N of higher predators represents an integration of trophic levels over the life span of the organism has enabled researchers to correlate δ^{15} N with tissue concentrations of contaminants such as mercury (Cabana and Rasmussen 1994, Jarman et al. 1996, Atwell et al. 1998, Bowles et al. 2001, Power et al. 2002a) and organochlorines (Spies et al. 1989, Kidd et al. 1995, Kiriluk et al. 1995, Jarman et al. 1996, Kucklick et al. 1996, Kidd et al. 1998). Using such relationships, predictive models have been developed where invasive species have caused longer food chains and higher contaminant body burdens in top predators (Cabana and Rasmussen 1994, Swanson et al. 2003). However, in some situations trophic level (as measured by δ^{15} N) has had limited power in explaining variability of mercury concentrations relative to other environmental variables such as pH (Greenfield et al. 2001). Other factors that can influence the relationship between δ^{15} N of higher predators and lipophilic contaminant concentrations include carbon sources (Power et al. 2002a) and uptake and clearance rates of the contaminant (Broman et al. 1992).

Migratory patterns

Freshwater and marine nutrients have distinct carbon (Craig 1953, Peters et al. 1978), nitrogen (Peters et al. 1978, Owens 1987), and sulphur (Mekhtiyeva et al. 1976) isotope signatures (marine systems generally have higher amounts of the heavier isotopes, Peterson and Fry 1987). Species that derive biomass from the different environments will have correspondingly different stable isotope signatures, allowing for the identification of migrant individuals. Anadromous Arctic charr (*Salvelinus alpinus*), brown trout, and brook trout were identified by marine carbon (Bunn et al. 1989, Doucett et al. 1999b, 1999c, McCarthy and Waldron 2000), nitrogen (Doucett et al. 1999b,

1999c, McCarthy and Waldron 2000), and sulphur (Doucett et al. 1999b, 1999c) signatures. Marine and freshwater feeding has also been distinguished for broad whitefish and Arctic cisco (*Coregonus autumnalis*, Hesslein et al. 1991, Kline et al. 1998), harbour seals (*Phoca vitulina*, in combination with essential fatty acid analysis, Smith et al. 1996), alosids (*Alosa* spp., in combination with strontium otolith analysis, Limburg 1998, MacAvoy et al. 2000), and a variety of migratory birds (Lott et al. 2003).

Isotopic differences may also exist at smaller scales (regional, local). As long as nutrient sources for consumers are isotopically distinct, then nutrient assimilation can be distinguished and movement patterns identified. For example, isotopic differences identified two populations of catfish (*Silirus biwaensis*, Takai and Sakamoto 1999) and movements by landlocked goby (Maruyama et al. 2001b) in Lake Biwa, wild and released abalone (*Haliotis diversicolor*) in northeastern Taiwan (Lee et al. 2002), and inshore and offshore feeding by seabirds in the northeast Pacific (Hobson et al. 1994). SIA has also been used to demonstrate little migratory activity by young-of-the-year herring (*Clupea harengus*), sprat (*Sprattus sprattus*), smelt (*Osmerus eperlanus*), and pikeperch (*Stizostedion lucioperca*) in the Baltic Sea (Hansson et al. 1997), and the consumption of littoral invertebrates by omnivorous mice (*Peromyscus maniculatus*) on islands in the Gulf of California (Stapp and Polis 2003).

Mixing models

When organisms have two or more sources of energy for growth, mixing models have been employed to determine the relative contribution of the sources. These include marine-derived nitrogen in freshwater food webs from spawning Pacific salmon (*Oncorhynchus* spp., Kline et al. 1990, 1993, Bilby et al. 1996, Ben-David et al. 1997, Figure 2) and alosids (MacAvoy et al. 2000).



Figure 2. Mixing model describing the influence of marine (salmon) derived nutrients on stable nitrogen ratios within a freshwater food web. Organisms using 100% marine-derived nitrogen are ¹⁵N-enriched ca. 7‰ relative to organisms using nitrogen fixed in terrestrial/freshwater systems. Adapted from Kline et al. 1990.

Mixing models have also been used to identify anthropogenic nutrient inputs to riparian food webs (Wayland and Hobson 2001), to estimate the degree of dietary overlap by fishes (Bootsma et al. 1996, Gu et al. 1996b, Genner et al. 1999), and to determine food sources for mayflies (*Baetis* spp., Hershey et al. 1993), crayfish (*Oronectes* sp., Whitledge and Rabeni 1997) and other invertebrates (Hall and Meyer 1998, Hart and Lovvorn 2002).

Multiple-isotope mixing models, however, have been criticized (Ben-David and Schell 2001, Phillips 2001, Phillips and Gregg 2001, Phillips and Koch 2002), due largely to the implicit assumption that organisms obtain equal proportions of bulk carbon and nitrogen from a single food source. Furthermore, mixing models are often not useable because of high variability and overlapping values of food sources (Rosenfeld and Roff 1992, France 1995c).

An oft-studied application of mixing models in freshwater ecosystems is in the analysis of the contribution of allochthonous (terrestrial) and autochthonous (in-stream) nutrients to production (Rau 1980, Palmer et al. 2001, Cloern et al. 2002). Determination of source carbon dependence by stream biota is calculated using the function (Fry and Sherr 1984, Junger and Planas 1994, Doucett et al. 1996a):

% allochthonous =
$$\left(\frac{\delta^{13}C_{fish} - \delta^{13}C_{autochthonous} - fx}{\delta^{13}C_{allochthonous} - \delta^{13}C_{autochthonous}}\right) \times 100$$

where *f* is the trophic enrichment factor (typically 0-1‰, DeNiro and Epstein 1978, Post 2002), *x* is the trophic position of the animal, and $\delta^{13}C_{\text{allochthonous}}$ and $\delta^{13}C_{\text{autochthonous}}$ are the average stable carbon isotope ratios of terrestrial leaf matter and in-stream algae, respectively.

The contribution of the two sources has been successfully identified for invertebrates (Rounick et al. 1982, Bunn et al. 1989, Junger and Planas 1994, Doucett et al. 1996a, Whitledge and Rabeni 1997, Huryn et al. 2001) and fish (Araujo-Lima et al. 1986, Bunn et al. 1989, Forsberg et al. 1993, Doucett et al. 1996a, Vaz et al. 1999, Benedito-Cecilio et al. 2000, Perry et al. 2003), but high algal variability has led some authors to suggest that the application is site-specific (Rosenfeld and Roff 1992, Zah et al. 2001) and therefore inconclusive (France 1995c, Doucett et al. 1996b, France 1996). The use of two isotopes (e.g. ¹⁵N along with ¹³C) has aided in the interpretation of nutrient sources (France 1997, Collier et al. 2002, Leite et al. 2002).

When the assimilation of nutrients from different sources is unclear, tracer studies involving isotopically labeled (e.g. highly enriched in ¹⁵N) compounds may be used. Nitrogen cycling in a tundra river (Peterson et al. 1997), a tropical rainforest (Merriam et al. 2002), a prairie stream (Evans-White et al. 2001), and an estuary (Hughes et al. 2000) have been calculated using this approach. Amino acids may also be isotopically labelled

and fed to organisms to track nutrient incorporation into tissues (Owen et al. 1999b, Hirons et al. 2001, Epp et al. 2002).

Nutrient input

Stable isotopes have been effective at detecting the input and uptake of nutrients in aquatic ecosystems. Marine-derived (oceanic) nutrients carried by anadromous salmon (Kline et al. 1990, Kline et al. 1993, Bilby et al. 1996, Ben-David et al. 1997, Bilby et al. 1998, Fisher Wold and Hershey 1999, Szepanski et al. 1999, Milner et al. 2000, Helfield and Naiman 2001, Chaloner et al. 2002), alosids (Garman and Macko 1998, MacAvoy et al. 2000, 2001), and marine birds (Mizutani and Wada 1988, Stapp et al. 1999) have been shown to provide an energy subsidy in streams, lakes and estuaries, and on islands.

The impact of humans (through nutrient inputs) on the aquatic environment has also been detected using stable isotope signatures. Human sewage is generally enriched relative to the receiving environment (Heaton 1986, Gearing et al. 1991, Lake et al. 2001), and has been implicated in enriching biota in riparian and offshore food webs (Rau et al. 1981, Estep and Vigg 1985, Spies et al. 1989, Van Dover et al. 1992, Wainright et al. 1996, Hansson et al. 1997, Harvey and Kitchell 2000, Wayland and Hobson 2001). Long-lived primary consumers (e.g. unionid mussels) integrate the nitrogen signature in receiving waters (Fry 1999, Lake et al. 2001), and δ^{15} N values of such primary consumers have been correlated with human population density (Cabana and Rasmussen 1996). Other effluents that have unique isotope signatures include pulp mill effluent (Wassenaar and Culp 1996, Wayland and Hobson 2001), fish offal (Anderson et al. 1999), and aquaculture wastes (Yokoyama et al. 2002, Yamada et al. 2003). Agricultural practices also generate distinct nitrogen and oxygen signatures that can be detected in rivers (Heaton 1986, Peterson et al. 1993, McClelland et al. 1997, Johnston et al. 1999, Chang et al. 2002, Fry et al. 2003). Run-off and leaching of manure into waterways generates nitrate that is ¹⁵N-enriched (~8‰) relative to atmospheric nitrogen and synthetic fertilizers (~0‰) (Peterson and Fry 1987, Wassenaar 1995).

Diet shifts

Stable isotopes of nitrogen and carbon can identify shifts in diet from one food source to another throughout a species' life history. SIA has detected ontogenetic diet shifts in brown trout (Grey 2001), dusky grouper (*Epinephilus marginatus*, Renones et al. 2002), brook charr (Power et al. 2002b), opossum shrimp (Branstrator et al. 2000), migrating salmon smolts (Kline and Willette 2002), and deposit-feeding polychaetes (Hentschel 1998), while other researchers have found no evidence of an ontogenetic diet shift (Vander Zanden et al. 1998) despite a positive relationship between fish size and isotopes of nitrogen and carbon (Guiger et al. 2002). Changes in diet and food web structure after species invasions in lakes have also been measured using SIA (Mitchell et al. 1996, Kidd et al. 1999, Vander Zanden et al. 1999b), as well as evidence of cannibalism by trout species (Grey et al. 2002, Harvey et al. 2002) and shifts by island rodents and beetles from terrestrial sources in wet years to marine sources in dry years (Stapp et al. 1999).

Otoliths

Stable isotope microanalysis of fish otoliths can provide a year-by-year account of feeding history (Schwarcz et al. 1998). This technique can identify spawning stocks (Gao and Beamish 1999, Gao et al. 2001a), distinguish lagoonal vs. oceanic (Dufour et al. 1998) and hatchery vs. wild (Weber et al. 2002) feeding, and determine the influence of temperature on growth (Gao et al. 2001b, Gao and Beamish 2003)

Large-bodied species

The majority of isotope studies in aquatic systems involve smaller-bodied invertebrate and piscine species, although some work has been done on larger-bodied fish, mammals, and reptiles. The trophic ecology of whales (Abend and Smith 1995, 1997, Hobson and Schell 1998, Hooker et al. 2001, Hoekstra et al. 2002), sharks (Fisk et al. 2002), seals (Kurle and Worthy 2001, Kurle 2002), and turtles (Godley et al. 1998, Hatase et al. 2002) has been described using SIA.

FURTHER CONFOUNDING FACTORS

Although some of the potential challenges in stable isotope ecology have been described above, there are other factors that may hamper a researcher's ability to use SIA to describe feeding relationships in the field. Gannes et al. (1997) stated that assuming an animal's measured isotope ratios directly reflect the contribution of food sources to its diet is potentially erroneous for three reasons. These are: (1) variable assimilation efficiencies of dietary components, (2) isotopic fractionation, and (3) differential allocation of nutrients to specific tissues. The authors specifically noted the use of carbohydrates stores as more labile energy sources, leading to a lesser influence of these inputs on final δ^{13} C in archaeological studies of human remains.

Variation between seasons, sites, species, individuals, and tissues also presents methodological and statistical challenges for stable isotope research (Lancaster and Waldron 2001). Large intraspecific variations have been found in tilapia (*Oreochromis aureus*, Gu et al. 1997), lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*, Vander Zanden et al. 2000) and deposit-feeding polychaetes (Hentschel 1998). Seasonal differences in isotope ratios (Lorrain et al. 2002) may be overcome by time-averaging (O'Reilly et al. 2002). While mathematical models have shown that growing and adult animals should show the same isotope ratios (Ponsard and Averbuch 1999), tissue delta values can be affected by energetics (Harvey et al. 2002) and the nutritional quality of the diet (Hobson and Clark 1992a, Fantle et al. 1999).

Tissue differences

Fractionation strongly affects the resultant isotopic composition of differing tissues within an organism. Lipid rich tissues tend to be most ¹³C-depleted (Tieszen et al. 1983), yet in Lake Ontario biota, $\delta^{15}N$ and % lipid were correlated, but $\delta^{13}C$ and % lipid

were not (Kiriluk et al. 1995). Other research has found negative correlations of δ^{13} C with C:N ratio (Gu et al. 1996b), percent carcass lipid (Focken and Becker 1998), and red muscle lipid content (Doucett et al. 1999d).

Estep and Vigg (1985) found consistent differences (2-3‰) between muscle and scale δ^{13} C in both cui-ui (*Chasmistes cujus*) and Tahoe sucker (*Catostomus tahoensis*). Hesslein et al. (1993) found liver δ^{13} C and δ^{34} S to be $-4.1 \pm 0.3\%$ and $-4.4 \pm 0.4\%$, respectively, relative to muscle, in growing broad whitefish. Other researchers have found differences between eggs and muscle in fish (Bilby et al. 1996, McCarthy and Waldron 2000, Grey 2001), while an assortment of tissues have been compared in other aquatic species with various results (Hobson et al. 1996, Gorokhova and Hansson 1999, Pinnegar and Polunin 1999, McCarthy and Waldron 2000, Lorrain et al. 2002). It is, therefore, recommended that a variety of individuals and tissues be analyzed to accurately reflect the overall consumption pattern and fractionation effects for a group of study animals, particularly those captured in the field.

Nutritional status

The nutritional status of animals collected in the field can have a strong influence on tissue isotope ratios. Hobson et al. (1993) demonstrated ¹⁵N enrichment in Japanese quail muscle, liver, bone, and blood after 17 days rearing on a diet designed to maintain, but not increase, body weight. This experiment was an attempt to model conditions encountered during fasting, and was supported by ¹⁵N enrichment in liver and muscle of female Ross geese (*Chen Rossi*) during egg laying and incubation, a period during which the bird consumes no food. Enrichment was also observed in crows that lost body mass during the course of an experiment (Hobson and Clark 1992a). The authors attributed the observed enrichments to either retention of enriched nitrogen for protein synthesis (i.e. excretion of depleted nitrogen, Mizutani and Wada 1988, Altabet and Small 1990), or discriminatory hydrolysis of amino acids with different δ^{15} N values (Gaebler et al. 1966).

Enrichment of salmon tissues following a period of fasting during the spawning migration (Doucett et al. 1999d) was attributed to isotopic fractionation associated with protein recycling (Macko et al. 1986). Tissues can also become ¹³C-enriched during periods of food deprivation (Haines and Montague 1979) due to the respiration of isotopically light CO₂ (DeNiro and Epstein 1978, Perkins and Speakman 2001). Other workers, however, have found no effect of fasting on stable isotope ratios (larval krill, Frazer et al. 1997, mysids, Gorokhova and Hansson 1999, red drum larvae, Herzka and Holt 2000).

Age

The effect of age on tissue isotope ratios has received some attention. No influence of age on δ^{15} N was found in marine mussels (Minagawa and Wada 1984) or lake trout (Kiriluk et al. 1995). However, Overmann and Parrish (2001) found that 81% of variation in walleye (*Stizostedion vitreum*) δ^{15} N was accounted for by age, with diet

having little effect, and cod (*Gadus morhua*) otolith δ^{13} C has also been shown to increase with age (Schwarcz et al. 1998).

CONCLUSION

The use of SIA as an analytical technique is becoming more widespread and further research can only help in fully understanding the processes responsible for observable differences in the atomic composition of living and non-living things. The advantage of SIA over conventional techniques is in its allowance for non-lethal sampling, and the integrative picture of short- or long-term diet/metabolism it provides. It has become a valuable tool that when coupled with dietary information helps establish food web interactions and energy flow in various ecosystems.

The observed deviations from established patterns in stable isotope ecology are a reminder of the importance of variations and unpredictability in biological systems, but they by no means prevent the effective use of stable isotopes in field and lab studies. Instead, they require the researcher's awareness of potentially misleading observations in interpretation of stable isotope data.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank Wayne Fairchild and Scott Brown for their continuing interest in stable isotope analysis, and acknowledge the great body of advice received from Feroz Alam, Richard Doucett, Robert Drimmie, Adam Fowler, David Green, William Mark, Paul Middlestead, Gilles St. Jean, Peter Stowe, and John Tidswell over the years. An earlier draft of this manuscript was greatly improved by comments from William Hagar and two reviewers. Marie Clement provided a French translation of the abstract. The Toxic Substances Research Initiative and the Environmental Sciences Strategic Research Fund provided partial funding for this work.

REFERENCES

Abend, A.G. and Smith, T.D. 1995. Differences in ratios of stable isotopes of nitrogen in long-finned pilot whales (*Globicephala melas*) in the western and eastern North Atlantic. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 52: 837-841.

Abend, A.G. and Smith, T.D. 1997. Differences in stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen between long-finned pilot whales (*Globicephala melas*) and their primary prey in the western north Atlantic. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 54: 500-503.

Altabet, M.A. and Small, L.F. 1990. Nitrogen isotopic ratios in fecal pellets produced by marine zooplankton. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 54: 155-163.

Anderson, R.J., Smit, A.J., and Levitt, G.J. 1999. Upwelling and fish-factory waste as nitrogen sources for suspended cultivation of *Gracilaria gracilis* in Saldanha Bay, South Africa. Hydrobiologia 398/399: 455-462.

Anderson, W.T. and Fourqurean, J.W. 2003. Intra- and interannual variability in seagrass carbon and nitrogen stable isotopes from south Florida, a preliminary study. Org. Geochem. 34: 185-194.

Araujo-Lima, C.A.R.M., Forsberg, B.R., Victoria, R., and Martinelli, L. 1986. Energy sources for detritivorous fishes in the Amazon. Science 234: 1256-1258.

Atwell, L., Hobson, K.A., and Welch, H.E. 1998. Biomagnification and bioaccumulation of mercury in an arctic marine food web: insights from stable nitrogen isotope analysis. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 1114-1121.

Badalamenti, F., D'Anna, G., Pinnegar, J.K., and Polunin, N.V.C. 2002. Size-related trophodynamic changes in three target fish species recovering from intensive trawling. Mar. Biol. 141: 561-570.

Beaudoin, C.P., Tonn, W.M., Prepas, E.E., and Wassenaar, L.I. 1999. Individual specialization and trophic adaptability of northern pike (*Esox lucius*): an isotope and dietary analysis. Oecologia 120: 386-396.

Beaudoin, C.P., Prepas, E.E., Tonn, W.M., Wassenaar, L.I., and Kotak, B.G. 2001. A stable carbon and nitrogen isotope study of lake food webs in Canada's Boreal Plain. Freshwater Biol. 46: 465-477.

Ben-David, M. and Schell, D.M. 2001. Mixing models in analyses of diet using multiple stable isotopes: a response. Oecologia 127: 180-184.

Ben-David, M., Hanley, T.A., Klein, D.R., and Schell, D.M. 1997. Seasonal changes in diets of coastal and riverine mink: the role of spawning Pacific salmon. Can. J. Zool. 75: 803-811.

Benedito-Cecilio, E., Araujo-Lima, C.A.R.M., Forsberg, B.R., Bittencourt, M.M., and Martinelli, L.C. 2000. Carbon sources of Amazonian fisheries. Fisheries Manag. Ecol. 7: 305-315.

Bilby, R.E., Fransen, B.R., and Bisson, P.A. 1996. Incorporation of nitrogen and carbon from spawning coho salmon into the trophic system of small streams: evidence from stable isotopes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 164-173.

Bilby, R.E., Fransen, B.R., Bisson, P.A., and Walter, J.K. 1998. Response of juvenile coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) and steelhead (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) to the addition of salmon carcasses to two streams in southwestern Washington, U.S.A. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 1909-1918.

Bligh, E.G. and Dyer, W.J. 1959. A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. Can. J. Biochem. Physiol. 37: 911-917.

Bode, A., Carrera, P., and Lens, S. 2003. The pelagic foodweb in the upwelling ecosystem of Galicia (NW Spain) during spring: natural abundance of stable carbon and nitrogen isotopes. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 60: 11-22.

Bootsma, H.A., Hecky, R.E., Hesslein, R.H., and Turner, G.F. 1996. Food partitioning among Lake Malawi nearshore fishes as revealed by stable isotope analysis. Ecology 77: 1286-1290.

Bosley, K.L. and Wainright, S.C. 1999. Effects of preservatives and acidification on the stable isotope ratios (¹⁵N:¹⁴N, ¹³C:¹²C) of two species of marine animals. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2181-2185.

Bosley, K.L., Witting, D.A., Chambers, R.C., and Wainright, S.C. 2002. Estimating turnover rates of carbon and nitrogen in recently metamorphosed winter flounder *Pseudopleuronectes americanus* with stable isotopes. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 236: 233-240.

Bowles, K.C., Apte, S.C., Maher, W.A., Kawei, M., and Smith, R. 2001. Bioaccumulation and biomagnification of mercury in Lake Murray, Papua New Guinea. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 888-897.

Branstrator, D.K., Cabana, G., Mazumder, A., and Rasmussen, J.B. 2000. Measuring lifehistory omnivory in the opossum shrimp, *Mysis relicta*, with stable nitrogen isotopes. Limnol. Oceanog. 45: 463-467.

Broman, D., Naf, C., Rolff, C., Zebuhr, Y., Fry, B., and Hobbie, J. 1992. Using ratios of stable nitrogen isotopes to estimate bioaccumulation and flux of polychlorinated dibenzo*p*-dioxins (PCDDs) and dibenzofurans (PCDFs) in two food chains from the northern Baltic. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 11: 331-345.

Bunn, S.E., Barton, D.R., Hynes, H.B.N., Power, G., and Pope, M.A. 1989. Stable isotope analysis of carbon flow in a tundra river system. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 46:

1769-1775.

Bunn, S.E., Loneragan, N.R., and Kempster, M.A. 1995. Effects of acid washing on stable isotope ratios of C and N in penaeid shrimp and seagrass: implications for food-web studies using multiple stable isotopes. Limnol. Oceanog. 40: 622-625.

Burd, B.J., Thomson, R.E., and Calvert, S.E. 2002. Isotopic composition of hydrothermal epiplume zooplankton: evidence of enhanced carbon recycling in the water column. Deep-Sea Res. 49: 1877-1900.

Cabana, G. and Rasmussen, J.B. 1994. Modelling food chain structure and contaminant bioaccumulation using stable nitrogen isotopes. Nature 372: 255-257.

Cabana, G. and Rasmussen, J.B. 1996. Comparison of aquatic food chains using nitrogen isotopes. P. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 93: 10844-10847.

Chaloner, D.T., Martin, K.M., Wipfli, M.S., Ostrom, P.H., and Lamberti, G.A. 2002. Marine carbon and nitrogen in southeastern Alaska stream food webs: evidence from artificial and natural streams. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 1257-1265.

Chang, C.C.Y., Kendall, C., Silva, S.R., Battaglin, W.A., and Campbell, D.H. 2002. Nitrate stable isotopes: tools for determining nitrate sources among different land uses in the Mississippi River Basin. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 1874-1885.

Cifuentes, L.A., Sharp, J.H., and Fogel, M.L. 1988. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotope biogeochemistry in the Delaware estuary. Limnol. Oceanog. 33: 1102-1115.

Clark, I. and Fritz, P. 1997. Environmental Isotopes in Hydrogeology. Lewis Publishers, New York.

Cloern, J.E., Canuel, E.A., and Harris, D. 2002. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotope composition of aquatic and terrestrial plants of the San Francisco Bay estuarine system. Limnol. Oceanog. 47: 713-729.

Collier, K.J., Bury, S., and Gibbs, M. 2002. A stable isotope study of linkages between stream and terrestrial food webs through spider predation. Freshwater Biol. 47: 1651-1659.

Coplen, T.B. 1996. New guidelines for reporting stable hydrogen, carbon, and oxygen isotope-ratio data. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 60: 3359-3360.

Coplen, T.B. and Krouse, H.R. 1998. Sulfur isotope consistency improved. Nature 392: 32.

Craig, H. 1953. The geochemistry of the stable carbon isotopes. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 3: 53-92.

Craig, H. 1957. Isotopic standards for carbon and oxygen and correction factors for mass-

spectrometric analysis of carbon dioxide. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 12: 133-149.

Davenport, S.R. and Bax, N.J. 2002. A trophic study of a marine ecosystem off southeastern Australia using stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 514-530.

del Giorgio, P.A. and France, R.L. 1996. Ecosystem-specific patterns in the relationship between zooplankton and POM or microplankton δ^{13} C. Limnol. Oceanog. 41: 359-365.

DeNiro, M.J. and Epstein, S. 1977. Mechanism of carbon isotope fractionation associated with lipid synthesis. Science 197: 261-263.

DeNiro, M.J. and Epstein, S. 1978. Influence of the diet on the distribution of carbon isotopes in animals. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 42: 495-506.

DeNiro, M.J. and Epstein, S. 1981. Influence of the diet on the distribution of nitrogen isotopes in animals. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 45: 341-351.

Deudero, S., Pinnegar, J.K., and Polunin, N.V.C. 2002. Insights into fish host-parasite trophic relationships revealed by stable isotope analysis. Dis. Aquat. Organ. 52: 77-86.

Doucett, R.R., Power, G., Barton, D.R., Drimmie, R.J., and Cunjak, R.A. 1996a. Stable isotope analysis of nutrient pathways leading to Atlantic salmon. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 2058-2066.

Doucett, R.R., Barton, D.R., Guiguer, K.R.A., Power, G., and Drimmie, R.J. 1996b. Comment: Critical examination of stable isotope analysis as a means for tracing carbon pathways in stream ecosystems. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 1913-1915.

Doucett, R.R., Giberson, D.J., and Power, G. 1999a. Parasitic association of *Nanocladius* (Diptera: Chironomidae) and *Pteronarcys biloba* (Plecoptera: Pteronarcyidae): insights from stable-isotope analysis. J. N. Am. Benthol. Soc. 18: 514-523.

Doucett, R.R., Hooper, W., and Power, G. 1999b. Identification of anadromous and nonanadromous brook trout and their progeny in the Tabusintac River, New Brunswick, by means of multiple-stable-isotope analysis. Trans. Amer. Fish. Soc. 128: 278-288.

Doucett, R.R., Power, M., Power, G., Caron, F., and Reist, J.D. 1999c. Evidence for anadromy in a southern relict population of Arctic charr from North America. J. Fish Biol. 55: 84-93.

Doucett, R.R., Booth, R.K., Power, G., and McKinley, R.S. 1999d. Effects of the spawning migration on the nutritional status of anadromous Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*): insights from stable-isotope analysis. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2172-2180.

Dufour, V., Pierre, C., and Rancher, J. 1998. Stable isotopes in fish otoliths discriminate between lagoonal and oceanic residents of Taiaro Atoll (Tuamotu Archipelage, French Polynesia). Coral Reefs 17: 23-28.

Epp, M.A., Ziemann, D.A., and Schell, D.M. 2002. Carbon and nitrogen dynamics in zero-water exchange shrimp culture as indicated by stable isotope tracers. Aquac. Res. 33: 839-846.

Estep, M.L.F. and Vigg, S. 1985. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotope tracers of trophic dynamics in natural populations and fisheries of the Lahontan Lake system, Nevada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42: 1712-1719.

Evans-White, M., Dodds, W.K., Gray, L.J., and Fritz, K.M. 2001. A comparison of the trophic ecology of the crayfishes (*Oronectes nais* (Faxon) and *Oreonectes neglectus* (Faxon)) and the central stoneroller minnow (*Campostoma anomalum* (Rafinesque)): omnivory in a tallgrass prairie stream. Hydrobiologia 462: 131-144.

Fantle, M.S., Dittel, A.I., Schwalm, S.M., Epifanio, C.E., and Fogel, M.L. 1999. A food web analysis of the juvenile blue crab, *Callinectes sapidus*, using stable isotopes in whole animals and individual amino acids. Oecologia 120: 416-426.

Finlay, J.C. 2001. Stable-carbon-isotope ratios of river biota: implications for energy flow in lotic food webs. Ecology 82: 1052-1064.

Finlay, J.C., Power, M.E., and Cabana, G. 1999. Effects of water velocity on algal carbon isotope ratios: implications for river food web studies. Limnol. Oceanog. 44: 1198-1203.

Finney, B.P., Gregory-Eaves, I., Douglas, M.S.V., and Smol, J.P. 2002. Fisheries productivity in the northeastern Pacific Ocean over the past 2,200 years. Nature 416: 729-733.

Fisher, S.J., Brown, M.L., and Willis, D.W. 2001. Temporal food web variability in an upper Missouri River backwater: energy origination points and transfer mechanisms. Ecol. Freshw. Fish 10: 154-167.

Fisher Wold, A.K. and Hershey, A.E. 1999. Effects of salmon carcass decomposition on biofilm growth and wood decomposition. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 767-773.

Fisk, A.T., Tittlemier, S.A., Pranschke, J.L., and Norstrom, R.J. 2002. Using anthropogenic contaminants and stable isotopes to assess the feeding ecology of Greenland sharks. Ecology 83: 2162-2172.

Focken, U. and Becker, K. 1998. Metabolic fractionation of stable carbon isotopes: implications of different proximate compositions for studies of the aquatic food webs using δ^{13} C data. Oecologia 115: 337-343.

Forsberg, B.R., Araujo-Lima, C.A.R.M., Martinelli, L.A., Victoria, R.L., and Bonassi, J.A. 1993. Autotrophic carbon sources for fish of the central Amazon. Ecology 74: 643-652.

France, R.L. 1995a. Carbon-13 enrichment in benthic compared to planktonic algae: foodweb implications. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 124: 307-312.

France, R.L. 1995b. Differentiation between littoral and pelagic food webs in lakes using stable carbon isotopes. Limnol. Oceanog. 40: 1310-1313.

France, R. 1995c. Critical examination of stable isotope analysis as a means for tracing carbon pathways in stream ecosystems. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 52: 651-656.

France, R.L. 1996. Carbon-13 conundrums: limitations and cautions in the use of stable isotope analysis in stream ecotonal research. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 1916-1919.

France, R.L. 1997. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotopic evidence for ecotonal coupling between boreal forests and fishes. Ecol. Freshw. Fish 6: 78-83.

France, R.L. 1999. Relationships between DOC concentration and epilithon stable isotopes in boreal lakes. Freshwater Biol. 41: 101-105.

France, R.L. 2000. Comparing δ^{13} C among littoral foodwebs using lake DOC. Aquat. Ecol. 34: 445-448.

France, R.L. and Peters, R.H. 1997. Ecosystem differences in the trophic enrichment of ¹³C in aquatic food webs. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54: 1255-1258.

Frazer, T.K., Ross, R.M., Quetin, L.B., and Montoya, J.P. 1997. Turnover of carbon and nitrogen during growth of larval krill, *Euphasia superba* Dana: a stable isotope approach. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 212: 259-275.

Fry, B. 1988. Food web structure on Georges Bank from stable C, N, and S isotopic compositions. Limnol. Oceanog. 33: 1182-1190.

Fry, B. 1991. Stable isotope diagrams of freshwater food webs. Ecology 72: 2293-2297.

Fry, B. 1999. Using stable isotopes to monitor watershed influences on aquatic trophodynamics. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2167-2171.

Fry, B. and Arnold, C. 1982. Rapid ¹³C/¹²C turnover during growth of brown shrimp (*Penaeus aztecus*). Oecologia 54: 200-204.

Fry, B. and Sherr, E.B. 1984. δ^{13} C measurements as indicators of carbon flow in marine and freshwater ecosystems. Contrib. Mar. Sci. 27: 13-47.

Fry, B., Mumford, P.L., Tam, F., Fox, D.D., Warren, G.L., Havens, K.E., and Steinman, A.D. 1999. Trophic position and individual feeding histories of fish from Lake Okeechobee, Florida. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 590-600.

Fry, B., Silva, S.R., Kendall, C., and Anderson, R.K. 2002. Oxygen isotope corrections for online δ^{34} S analysis. Rapid Commun. Mass Sp. 16: 854-858.

Fry, B., Gace, A., and McClelland, J.W. 2003. Chemical indicators of anthropogenic nitrogen loading in four Pacific estuaries. Pac. Sci. 57: 77-101.

Gaebler, O.H., Vitti, T.G., and Vukmirovich, R. 1966. Isotope effects in metabolism of ¹⁴N and ¹⁵N from unlabeled dietary proteins. Can. J. Biochem. Cell B. 44: 1249-1257.

Gannes, L.Z., O'Brien, D.M., and Martinez Del Rio, C. 1997. Stable isotopes in animal ecology: assumptions, caveats, and a call for more laboratory experiments. Ecology 78: 1271-1276.

Gao, Y.W. and Beamish, R.J. 1999. Isotopic composition of otoliths as a chemical tracer in population identification of sockeye salmon (*Oncorhynchus nerka*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2062-2068.

Gao, Y. and Beamish, R.J. 2003. Stable isotope variations in otoliths of Pacific halibut (*Hippoglossus stenolepis*) and indications of the possible 1990 regime shift. Fish. Res. 60: 393-404.

Gao, Y.W., Joner, S.H., and Bargmann, G.G. 2001a. Stable isotopic composition of otoliths in identification of spawning stocks of Pacific herring (*Clupea pallasi*) in Puget Sound. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 2113-2120.

Gao, Y., Schwarcz, H.P., Brand, U., and Moksness, E. 2001b. Seasonal stable isotope records of otoliths from ocean-pen reared and wild cod, *Gadus morhua*. Environ. Biol. Fish. 61: 445-453.

Garman, G.C. and Macko, S.A. 1998. Contribution of marine-derived organic matter to an Atlantic coast, freshwater, tidal stream by anadromous clupeid fishes. J. N. Amer. Benthol. Soc. 17: 277-285.

Gearing, P.J., Gearing, J.N., Maughan, J.T., and Ovlatt, C.A. 1991. Isotopic distribution of carbon from sewage sludge and eutrophication in the sediments and food web of estuarine systems. Environ. Sci. Technol. 25: 295-301.

Genner, M.J., Turner, G.F., Barker, S., and Hawkins, S.J. 1999. Niche segregation among Lake Malawi cichlid fishes? Evidence from stable isotope signatures. Ecol. Lett. 2: 185-190.

Gleason, D.F. 1986. Utilization of salt marsh plants by postlarval brown shrimp: carbon assimilation rates and food preferences. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 31: 151-158.

Godley, B.J., Thompson, D.R., Waldron, S., and Furness, R.W. 1998. The trophic status of marine turtles as determined by stable isotope analysis. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 233: 273-281.

Gorokhova, E. and Hansson, S. 1999. An experimental study on variations in stable carbon and nitrogen isotope fractionation during growth of *Mysis mixta* and *Neomysis integer*. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2203-2210.

Greenfield, B.K., Hrabik, T.R., Harvey, C.J., and Carpenter, S.R. 2001. Predicting mercury levels in yellow perch: use of water chemistry, trophic ecology, and spatial

traits. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 1419-1429.

Grey, J. 2001. Ontogeny and dietary specialization in brown trout (*Salmo trutta* L.) from Loch Ness, Scotland, examined using stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen. Ecol. Freshw. Fish 10: 168-176.

Grey, J. and Jones, R.I. 1999. Carbon stable isotopes reveal complex trophic interactions in lake plankton. Rapid Commun. Mass Sp. 13: 1311-1314.

Grey, J., Thackeray, S.J., Jones, R.I., and Shine, A. 2002. Ferox trout (*Salmo trutta*) as 'Russian dolls': complementary gut content and stable isotope analyses of the Loch Ness foodweb. Freshwater Biol. 47: 1235-1243.

Griffiths, H. 1991. Applications of stable isotope ecology in physiological ecology. Funct. Ecol. 5: 254-269.

Gu, B., Schell, D.M., and Alexander, V. 1994. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotopic analysis of the plankton food web in a subarctic lake. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 51: 1338-1344.

Gu, B., Schelske, C.L., and Brenner, M. 1996a. Relationship between sediment and plankton isotope ratios (δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N) and primary productivity in Florida lakes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 875-883.

Gu, B., Schell, D.M., Huang, X., and Yie, F. 1996b. Stable isotope evidence for dietary overlap between two planktivorous fishes in aquaculture ponds. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 2814-2818.

Gu, B., Schelske, C.L., and Hoyer, M.V. 1997. Intrapopulation feeding diversity in blue tilapia: evidence from stable-isotope analyses. Ecology 78: 2263-2266.

Guiger, K.R.R.A., Reist, J.D., Power, M., and Babaluk, J.A. 2002. Using stable isotopes to confirm the trophic ecology of Arctic charr morphotypes from Lake Hazen, Nunavut, Canada. J. Fish Biol. 60: 348-362.

Haines, E.B. and Montague, C.L. 1979. Food sources of estuarine invertebrates analyzed using ¹³C/¹²C ratios. Ecology 60: 48-56.

Hall, R.O.Jr. and Meyer, J.L. 1998. The trophic significance of bacteria in a detritusbased stream food web. Ecology 79: 1995-2012.

Hansson, S., Hobbie, J.E., Elmgren, R., Larsson, U., Fry, B., and Johansson, S. 1997. The stable nitrogen isotope ratio as a marker of food-web interactions and fish migration. Ecology 78: 2249-2257.

Hart, E.A. and Lovvorn, J.R. 2002. Interpreting stable isotopes from macroinvertebrate foodwebs in saline wetlands. Limnol. Oceanog. 47: 580-584.

Harvey, C.J. and Kitchell, J.F. 2000. A stable isotope evaluation of the structure and spatial heterogeneity of a Lake Superior food web. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57: 1395-1403.

Harvey, C.J., Hanson, P.C., Essington, T.E., Brown, P.B., and Kitchell, J.F. 2002. Using bioenergetics models to predict stable isotope ratios in fishes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 115-124.

Hatase, H., Takai, N., Matsuzawa, Y., Sakamoto, W., Omuta, K., Goto, K., Arai, N., and Fujiwara, T. 2002. Size-related differences in feeding habitat use of adult female loggerhead turtles *Caretta caretta* around Japan determined by stable isotope analyses and satellite telemetry. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 233: 273-281.

Heaton, T.H.E. 1986. Isotopic studies of nitrogen pollution in the hydrosphere and atmosphere: a review. Chem. Geol. 59: 87-102.

Hecky, R.E. and Hesslein, R.H. 1995. Contributions of benthic algae to lake food webs as revealed by stable isotope analysis. J. N. Amer. Benthol. Soc. 14: 631-653.

Helfield, J.M. and Naiman, R.J. 2001. Effects of salmon-derived nitrogen on riparian forest growth and implications for stream productivity. Ecology 82: 2403-2409.

Hentschel, B.T. 1998. Intraspecific variations in δ^{13} C indicate ontogenetic diet changes in deposit-feeding polychaetes. Ecology 79: 1357-1370.

Hershey, A.E., Pastor, J., Peterson, B.J., and Kling, G.W. 1993. Stable isotopes resolve the drift paradox for *Baetis* mayflies in an Arctic river. Ecology 74: 2315-2325.

Herzka, S.Z. and Holt, G.J. 2000. Changes in isotopic composition of red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus*) larvae in response to dietary shifts: potential applications to settlement studies. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57: 137-147.

Hesslein, R.H., Capel, M.J., Fox, D.E., and Hallard, K.A. 1991. Stable isotopes of sulfur, carbon, and nitrogen as indicators of trophic level and fish migration in the Lower Mackenzie River Basin, Canada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 48: 2258-2265.

Hesslein, R.H., Hallard, K.H., and Ramlal, P. 1993. Replacement of sulfur, carbon, and nitrogen in tissue of growing broad whitefish (*Coregonus nasus*) in response to a change in diet traced by δ^{34} S, δ^{13} C, and δ^{15} N. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 50: 2071-2076.

Hirons, A.C., Schell, D.M., and St. Aubin, D.J. 2001. Growth rates of vibrissae of harbor seals (*Phoca vitulina*) and Steller sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*). Can. J. Zool. 79: 1053-1061.

Hobson, K.A. 1999. Tracing origins and migration of wildlife using stable isotopes: a review. Oecologia 120: 314-326.

Hobson, K.A. and Clark, R.G. 1992a. Assessing avian diets using stable isotopes II:

factors influencing diet-tissue fractionation. Condor 94: 189-197.

Hobson, K.A. and Clark, R.G. 1992b. Assessing avian diets using stable isotopes I: turnover of ¹³C in tissues. Condor 94: 181-188.

Hobson, K.A. and Welch, H.E. 1992. Determination of trophic relationships within a high Arctic marine food web using δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N analysis. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 84: 9-18.

Hobson, K.A. and Schell, D.M. 1998. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotope patterns in baleen from eastern Arctic bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 2601-2607.

Hobson, K.A., Alisauskas, R.T., and Clark, R.G. 1993. Stable-nitrogen isotope enrichment in avian tissues due to fasting and nutritional stress: implications for isotopic analyses of diet. Condor 95: 388-394.

Hobson, K.A., Piatt, J.F., and Pitocchelli, J. 1994. Using stable isotopes to determine seabird trophic relationships. J. Anim. Ecol. 63: 786-798.

Hobson, K.A., Schell, D.M., Renouf, D., and Noseworthy, E. 1996. Stable carbon and nitrogen isotopic fractionation between diet and tissues of captive seals: implications for dietary reconstructions involving marine mammals. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 528-533.

Hobson, K.A., Gibbs, H.L., and Gloutney, M.L. 1997. Preservation of blood and tissue samples for stable-carbon and stable-nitrogen isotope analysis. Can. J. Zool. 75: 1720-1723.

Hoekstra, P.F., Dehn, L.A., George, J.C., Solomon, K.R., Muir, D.C.G., and O'Hara, T.M. 2002. Trophic ecology of bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*) compared with that of other arctic marine biota as interpreted from carbon-, nitrogen-, and sulfur-isotope signatures. Can. J. Zool. 80: 223-231.

Holt, B.D. and Engelkemeir, A.G. 1970. Thermal decomposition of barium sulfate to sulfur dioxide for mass spectrometric analysis. Anal. Chem. 27: 1451-1453.

Hooker, S.K., Iverson, S.J., Ostrom, P., and Smith, S.C. 2001. Diet of northern bottlenose whales inferred from fatty-acid and stable-isotope analyses of biopsy samples. Can. J. Zool. 79: 1442-1454.

Hughes, J.E., Deegan, L.A., Peterson, B.J., Holmes, R.M., and Fry, B. 2000. Nitrogen flow through the food web in the oligohaline zone of a New England estuary. Ecology 81: 433-452.

Huryn, A.D., Riley, R.H., Young, R.G., Arbuckle, C.J., Peacock, K., and Lyons, G. 2001. Temporal shift in contribution of terrestrial organic matter to consumer production in a grassland river. Freshwater Biol. 46: 213-226. Ian Perry, R., Thompson, P.A., Mackas, D.L., Harrison, P.J., and Yelland, D.R. 1999. Stable carbon isotopes as pelagic food web tracers in adjacent shelf and slope regions off British Columbia, Canada. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2477-2486.

Iken, K., Brey, T., Wand, U., Voigt, J., and Junghans, P. 2001. Food web structure of the benthic community at the Porcupine Abyssal Plain (NE Atlantic): a stable isotope analysis. Prog. Oceanogr. 50: 383-405.

Ishihi, Y., Yamada, Y., Ajisaka, T., and Yokoyama, H. 2001. Distribution of stable carbon isotope ratio in *Sargassum* plants. Fisheries Sci. 67: 367-369.

Jarman, W.M., Hobson, K.A., Sydeman, W.J., Bacon, C.E., and McLaren, E.B. 1996. Influence of trophic position and feeding location on contaminant levels in the Gulf of the Farallones food web revealed by stable isotope analysis. Environ. Sci. Technol. 30: 654-660.

Jepsen, D.R. and Winemiller, K.O. 2002. Structure of tropical river food webs revealed by stable isotope ratios. Oikos 96: 46-55.

Johannsson, O.E., Leggett, M.F., Rudstam, L.G., Servos, M.R., Mohammadian, M.A., Gal, G., Dermott, R.M., and Hesslein, R.H. 2001. Diet of *Mysis relicta* in Lake Ontario as revealed by stable isotope and gut content analysis. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 1975-1986.

Johnston, N.T., Stamford, M.D., Ashley, K.I., and Tsumura, K. 1999. Responses of rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) and their prey to inorganic fertilization of an oligotrophic montane lake. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 1011-1025.

Junger, M. and Planas, D. 1994. Quantitative use of stable carbon isotope analysis to determine the trophic base of invertebrate communities in a boreal forest lotic system. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 51: 52-61.

Kelly, J.F. 2000. Stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen in the study of avian and mammalian trophic ecology. Can. J. Zool. 78: 1-27.

Kendall, C. and McDonnell, J.J. 1998. Isotope Tracers in Catchment Hydrology. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam.

Keough, J.R., Sierszen, M.E., and Hagley, C.A. 1996. Analysis of a Lake Superior coastal food web with stable isotope techniques. Limnol. Oceanog. 41: 136-146.

Keough, J.R., Hagley, C.A., Ruzycki, E., and Sierszen, M. 1998. δ^{13} C composition of primary producers and role of detritus in a freshwater coastal ecosystem. Limnol. Oceanog. 43: 734-740.

Kidd, K.A., Schindler, D.W., Hesslein, R.H., and Muir, D.C.G. 1995. Correlation between stable nitrogen isotope ratios and concentrations of organochlorines in biota from a freshwater food web. Sci. Total Environ. 160/161: 381-390.

Kidd, K.A., Schindler, D.W., Hesslein, R.H., and Muir, D.C.G. 1998. Effects of trophic position and lipid on organochlorine concentrations in fishes from subarctic lakes in Yukon Territory. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 869-881.

Kidd, K.A., Paterson, M.J., Hesslein, R.H., Muir, D.C.G., and Hecky, R.E. 1999. Effects of northern pike (*Esox lucius*) additions on pollutant accumulation and food web structure, as determined by δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N, in a eutrophic and an oligotrophic lake. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2193-2202.

Kiriluk, R.M., Servos, M.R., Whittle, D.M., Cabana, G., and Rasmussen, J.B. 1995. Using ratios of stable nitrogen and carbon isotopes to characterize the biomagnification of DDE, mirex, and PCB in a Lake Ontario pelagic food web. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 52: 2660-2674.

Kirshenbaum, I., Smith, J.S., Crowell, T., Graff, J., and McKee, R. 1947. Separation of the nitrogen isotopes by exchange reactions between ammonia and solutions of ammonium nitrate. J. Chem. Phys. 15: 440-446.

Kline, T.C.Jr. 1999. Temporal and spatial variability of ¹³C/¹²C and ¹⁵N/¹⁴N in pelagic biota of Prince William Sound, Alaska. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56 (Suppl. 1): 94-117.

Kline, T.C.Jr. and Willette, T.M. 2002. Pacific salmon (Oncorhynchus spp.) early marine feeding patterns based on ¹⁵N/¹⁴N and ¹³C/¹²C in Prince William Sound, Alaska. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 1626-1638.

Kline, T.C.Jr., Goering, J.J., Mathisen, O.A., Poe, P.H., and Parker, P.L. 1990. Recycling of elements transported upstream by runs of Pacific salmon: 1. $\delta^{15}N$ and $\delta^{13}C$ evidence in Sashin Creek, Southeastern Alaska. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 47: 136-144.

Kline, T.C.Jr., Goering, J.J., Mathisen, O.A., Poe, P.H., Parker, P.L., and Scalan, R.S. 1993. Recycling of elements transported upstream by runs of Pacific salmon: II. δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C evidence in the Kvichak River watershed, Bristol Bay, Southwestern Alaska. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 50: 2350-2365.

Kline, T.C.Jr., Wilson, W.J., and Goering, J.J. 1998. Natural isotope indicators of fish migration at Prudhoe Bay, Alaska. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 1494-1502.

Kling, G.W., Fry, B., and O'Brien, W.J. 1992. Stable isotopes and planktonic trophic structure in Arctic lakes. Ecology 73: 561-566.

Kucklick, J.R., Harvey, H.R., Ostrom, P.H., Ostrom, N.E., and Baker, J.E. 1996. Organochlorine dynamics in the pelagic food web of Lake Baikal. Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 15: 1388-1400.

Kurle, C.M. 2002. Stable-isotope ratios of blood components from captive northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*) and their diet: applications for studying the foraging ecology of wild otariids. Can. J. Zool. 80: 902-909.

Kurle, C.M. and Worthy, G.A.J. 2001. Stable isotope assessment of temporal and geographic differences in feeding ecology of northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*) and their prey. Oecologia 126: 254-265.

Kwak, T.J. and Zedler, J.B. 1997. Food web analysis of southern California coastal wetlands using multiple stable isotopes. Oecologia 110: 262-277.

Lake, J.L., McKinney, R.A., Osterman, F.A., Pruell, R.J., Kiddon, J., Ryba, S.A., and Libby, A.D. 2001. Stable nitrogen isotopes as indicators of anthropogenic activities in small freshwater systems. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 870-878.

Lancaster, J. and Waldron, S. 2001. Stable isotope values of lotic invertebrates: sources of variation, experimental design, and statistical interpretation. Limnol. Oceanog. 46: 723-730.

Lathja, K. and Michener, R.H. 1994. Stable isotopes in environmental science. Blackwell Scientific, London.

Lee, Y.-C., Kuo, H.-H., and Chen, Y.-G. 2002. Discrimination and abundance estimation of wild and released abalone *Haliotis diversicolor* using stable carbon and oxygen isotope analysis in north-eastern Taiwan. Fisheries Sci. 68: 1020-1028.

Leggett, M.F., Servos, M.R., Hesslein, R., Johannsson, O., Millard, E.S., and Dixon, D.G. 1999. Biogeochemical influences on the carbon isotope signatures of Lake Ontario biota. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2211-2218.

Leggett, M.F., Johannsson, O., Hesslein, R., Dixon, D.G., Taylor, W.D., and Servos, M.R. 2000. Influence of inorganic nitrogen cycling on the $\delta^{15}N$ of Lake Ontario biota. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57: 1489-1496.

Leite, R.G., Araujo-Lima, C.A.R.M., Victoria, R.L., and Martinelli, L.A. 2002. Stable isotope analysis of energy sources for larvae of eight fish species from the Amazon floodplain. Ecol. Freshw. Fish 11: 56-63.

Limburg, K.E. 1998. Anomalous migrations of anadromous herrings revealed with natural chemical tracers. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 431-437.

Lorrain, A., Paulet, Y.-M., Chauvaud, L., Savoye, N., Donval, A., and Saout, C. 2002. Differential δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N signatures among scallop tissues: implications for ecology and physiology. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 275: 47-61.

Lott, C.A., Meehan, T.D., and Heath, J.A. 2003. Estimating the latitudinal origins of migratory birds using hydrogen and sulfur isotopes of feathers: influence of marine prey base. Oecologia 134: 505-510.

MacAvoy, S.E., Macko, S.A., McIninch, S.P., and Garman, G.C. 2000. Marine nutrient contributions to freshwater apex predators. Oecologia 122: 568-573.

MacAvoy, S.E., Macko, S.A., and Garman, G.C. 2001. Isotopic turnover in aquatic predators: quantifying the exploitation of migratory prey. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 923-932.

Macko, S.A., Lee, W.Y., and Parker, P.L. 1982. Nitrogen and carbon isotope fractionation by two species of marine amphipods: laboratory and field studies. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 63: 145-149.

Macko, S.A., Fogel Estep, M.L., Engel, M.H., and Hare, P.E. 1986. Kinetic fractionation of stable nitrogen isotopes during amino acid transamination. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 50: 2143-2146.

MacLeod, N.A. and Barton, D.R. 1998. Effects of light intensity, water velocity, and species composition on carbon and nitrogen stable isotope ratios in periphyton. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 1919-1925.

Mariotti, A. 1983. Atmospheric nitrogen is a reliable standard for natural ¹⁵N abundance measurements. Nature 303: 685-687.

Mariotti, A. 1984. Natural ¹⁵N abundance measurements and atmospheric nitrogen standard calibration. Nature 311: 251-252.

Mariotti, A., Germon, J.C., Hubert, P., Kaiser, P., Letolle, R., Tardieux, A., and Tardieux, P. 1981. Experimental determination of nitrogen kinetic isotope fractionation: some principles; illustration for the denitrification and nitrification processes. Plant Soil 62: 413-430.

Maruyama, A., Yamada, Y., Rusuwa, B., and Yuma, M. 2001a. Change in the stable nitrogen isotope ratio in the muscle tissue of a migratory goby, *Rhinogobius* sp., in a natural setting. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 2125-2128.

Maruyama, A., Yamada, Y., Yuma, M., and Rusuwa, R. 2001b. Stable nitrogen and carbon isotope ratios as migration tracers of a landlocked goby, *Rhinogobius* sp. (the orange form), in the Lake Biwa water system. Ecol. Res. 16: 697-703.

McCarthy, I.D. and Waldron, S. 2000. Identifying migratory *Salmo trutta* using carbon and nitrogen stable isotope ratios. Rapid Commun. Mass Sp. 14: 1325-1331.

McClelland, J.W., Valiela, I., and Michener, R.H. 1997. Nitrogen-stable isotope signatures in estuarine food webs: a record of increasing urbanization in coastal watersheds. Limnol. Oceanog. 42: 930-937.

McConnaughy, T. and McRoy, C.P. 1979. Food-web structure and the fractionation of carbon isotopes in the Bering Sea. Mar. Biol. 53: 257-262.

Mekhtiyeva, V.L., Pankina, R.G., and Gavrilov, Ye.Ya. 1976. Distributions and isotopic compositions of forms of sulfur in water animals and plants. Geochem. Int.+ 13: 82-87.

Merriam, J.L., McDowell, W.H., Tank, J.L., Wollheim, W.M., Crenshaw, C.L., and Johnson, S.L. 2002. Characterizing nitrogen dynamics, retention and transport in a tropical rainforest using an *in situ* 15N addition. Freshwater Biol. 47: 143-160.

Middelburg, J.J. and Nieuwenhuize, J. 1998. Carbon and nitrogen stable isotopes in suspended matter and sediments from the Schelde estuary. Mar. Chem. 60: 217-225.

Mihuc, T. and Toetz, D. 1994. Determination of diets of alpine aquatic insects using stable isotopes and gut analysis. Am. Midl. Nat. 131: 146-155.

Milner, A.M., Knudsen, E.E., Soiseth, C., Robertson, A.L., Schell, D., Phillips, I.T., and Magnusson, K. 2000. Colonization and development of stream communities across a 200-year gradient in Glacier Bay National Park, Alaska, U.S.A. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57: 2319-2335.

Minagawa, M. and Wada, E. 1984. Stepwise enrichment of ¹⁵N along food chains: further evidence and the relation between δ^{15} N and animal age. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 48: 1135-1140.

Mitchell, M.J., Mills, E.L., Idrisi, N., and Michener, R. 1996. Stable isotopes of nitrogen and carbon in an aquatic food web recently invaded by *Dreissena polymorpha* (Pallas). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 1445-1450.

Mizutani, H. and Wada, E. 1988. Nitrogen and carbon isotope ratios in seabird rookeries and their ecological implications. Ecology 69: 340-349.

O'Leary, M.H. 1988. Carbon isotopes in photosynthesis. BioScience 38: 328-336.

O'Reilly, C.M., Hecky, R.E., Cohen, A.S., and Plisnier, P.-D. 2002. Interpreting stable isotopes in food webs: recognizing the role of time averaging at different trophic levels. Limnol. Oceanog. 47: 306-309.

Osmond, C.B., Valaane, N., Haslam, S.M., Uotila, P., and Roksandic, Z. 1981. Comparisons of δ^{13} C values in leaves of aquatic macrophytes from different habitats in Britain and Finland; some implications for photosynthetic processes in aquatic plants. Oecologia 50: 117-124.

Overman, N. and Parrish, D.L. 2001. Stable isotope composition of walleye: ¹⁵N accumulation with age and area-specific differences in δ^{13} C. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 58: 1253-1260.

Owen, J.S., Mitchell, M.J., and Michener, R.H. 1999a. Stable nitrogen and carbon isotopic composition of seston and sediment in two Adirondack lakes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 2186-2192.

Owen, S.F., McCarthy, I.D., Watt, P.W., Ladero, V., Sanchez, J.A., Houlihan, D.F., and Rennie, M.J. 1999b. *In vivo* rates of protein synthesis in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar* L.) smolts determined using a stable isotope flooding dose technique. Fish Physiol. Biochem.

20: 87-94.

Owens, N.J.P. 1987. Natural variations in ¹⁵N in the marine environment. Adv. Mar. Biol. 24: 389-451.

Palmer, S.M., Hope, D., Billett, M.F., Dawson, J.J.C., and Bryant, C.L. 2001. Sources of organic and inorganic carbon in a headwater stream: evidence from carbon isotope studies. Biogeochemistry 52: 321-338.

Parkyn, S.M., Collier, K.J., and Hicks, B.J. 2001. New Zealand stream crayfish: functional omnivores but trophic predators? Freshwater Biol. 46: 641-652.

Perkins, S.E. and Speakman, J.R. 2001. Measuring natural abundance of 13 C in respired CO₂: variability and implications for non-invasive dietary analysis. Funct. Ecol. 15: 791-797.

Perry, R.W., Bradford, M.J., and Grout, J.A. 2003. Effects of disturbance on contribution of energy sources to growth of juvenile chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tschawytscha*) in boreal streams. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 60: 390-400.

Persson, A. and Hansson, L.-A. 1999. Diet shift in fish following competitive release. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 70-78.

Peters, K.E., Sweeney, R.E., and Kaplan, I.R. 1978. Correlation of carbon and nitrogen stable isotope ratios in sedimentary organic matter. Limnol. Oceanog. 23: 598-604.

Peterson, B.J. and Fry, B. 1987. Stable isotopes in ecosystem studies. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 18: 293-320.

Peterson, B.J., Howarth, R.W., and Garritt, R.H. 1985. Multiple stable isotopes used to trace the flow of organic matter in estuarine food webs. Science 227: 1361-1363.

Peterson, B.J., Howarth, R.W., and Garritt, R.H. 1986. Sulphur and carbon isotopes as tracers of salt-marsh organic matter flow. Ecology 67: 865-874.

Peterson, B., Fry, B., Deegan, L., and Hershey, A. 1993. The trophic significance of epilithic algal production in a fertilized tundra river ecosystem. Limnol. Oceanog. 38: 872-878.

Peterson, B.J., Bahr, M., and Kling, G.W. 1997. A tracer investigation of nitrogen cycling in a pristine tundra river. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54: 2361-2367.

Phillips, D.L. 2001. Mixing models in analyses of diet using multiple stable isotopes: a critique. Oecologia 127: 166-170.

Phillips, D.L. and Gregg, J.W. 2001. Uncertainty in source partitioning using stable isotopes. Oecologia 127: 171-179.

Phillips, D.L. and Koch, P.L. 2002. Incorporating concentration dependence in stable isotope mixing models. Oecologia 130: 114-125.

Pinnegar, J.K. and Polunin, N.V.C. 1999. Differential fractionation of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N among fish tissues: implications for the study of trophic interactions. Funct. Ecol. 13: 225-231.

Pinnegar, J.K., Campbell, N., and Polunin, N.V.C. 2001. Unusual stable isotope fractionation patterns observed for fish host-parasite trophic relationships. J. Fish Biol. 59: 494-503.

Pinnegar, J.K., Jennings, S., O'Brien, C.M., and Polunin, N.V.C. 2002. Long-term changes in the trophic level of the Celtic Sea fish community and fish market price distribution. J. Appl. Ecol. 39: 377-390.

Ponsard, S. and Averbuch, P. 1999. Should growing and adult animals fed on the same diet show different δ^{15} N values? Rapid Commun. Mass Sp. 13: 1305-1310.

Post, D.M. 2002. Using stable isotopes to estimate trophic position: models, methods, and assumptions. Ecology 83: 703-718.

Power, M., Klein, G.M., Guiguer, K.R.R.A., and Kwan, M.K.H. 2002a. Mercury accumulation in the fish community of a sub-Arctic lake in relation to trophic position and carbon sources. J. Appl. Ecol. 39: 819-830.

Power, M., Power, G., Caron, F., Doucett, R.R., and Guiguer, K.R.A. 2002b. Growth and dietary niche in *Salvelinus alpinus* and *Salvelinus fontinalis* as revealed by stable isotope analysis. Environ. Biol. Fish. 64: 75-85.

Radin, N.S. 1981. Extraction of tissue lipids with a solvent of low toxicity. Method. Enzymol. 27: 5-7.

Rau, G.H. 1980. Carbon-13/Carbon-12 variation in subalpine lake aquatic insects: food source implications. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 37: 742-746.

Rau, G.H., Sweeney, R.E., Kaplan, I.R., Mearns, A.J., and Young, D.R. 1981. Differences in animal ¹³C, ¹⁵N and D abundance between a polluted and an unpolluted coastal site: likely indicators of sewage uptake by a marine food web. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 13: 701-707.

Rau, G.H., Mearns, A.J., Young, D.R., Olson, R.J., Schafer, H.A., and Kaplan, I.R. 1983. Animal ¹³C/¹²C correlates with trophic level in pelagic food webs. Ecology 64: 1314-1318.

Rau, G.H., Hopkins, T.L., and Torres, J.J. 1991. ¹⁵N/¹⁴N and ¹³C/¹²C in Weddell Sea invertebrates: implications for feeding diversity. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 77: 1-6.

Rau, G.H., Ainley, D.G., Bengston, J.L., Torres, J.J., and Hopkins, T.L. 1992. ¹⁵N/¹⁴N

and ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ in Weddell Sea birds, seals, and fish: implications for diet and trophic structure. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 84: 1-8.

Renones, O., Polunin, N.V.C., and Goni, R. 2002. Size related dietary shifts of *Epinephelus marginatus* in a western Mediterranean littoral ecosystem: an isotope and stomach content analysis. J. Fish Biol. 61: 122-137.

Rosenfeld, J.S. and Roff, J.C. 1992. Examination of the carbon base in southern Ontario streams using stable isotopes. J. N. Amer. Benthol. Soc. 11: 1-10.

Rounick, J.S. and Winterbourn, M.J. 1986. Stable carbon isotopes and carbon flow in ecosystems. BioScience 36: 171-177.

Rounick, J.S., Winterbourn, M.J., and Lyon, G.L. 1982. Differential utilization of allochthonous and autochthonous inputs by aquatic invertebrates in some New Zealand streams: a stable carbon isotope study. Oikos 39: 191-198.

Rundel, P.W., Ehleringer, J.R., and Nagy, K.A. 1989. Stable isotopes in ecological research. Springer-Verlag, New York.

Sarakinos, H.C., Johnson, M.L., and Vander Zanden, M.J. 2002. A synthesis of tissuepreservation effects on carbon and nitrogen stable isotope signatures. Can. J. Zool. 80: 381-387.

Satterfield, F.R. and Finney, B.P. 2002. Stable isotope analysis of Pacific salmon: insight into trophic status and oceanographic conditions over the last 30 years. Prog. Oceanogr. 53: 231-246.

Schimel, D.S. 1993. Theory and application of tracers. Academic Press, San Diego.

Schwarcz, H.P., Gao, Y., Campana, S., Browne, D., Knyf, M., and Brand, U. 1998. Stable carbon isotope variations in otoliths of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 55: 1798-1806.

Smith, R.J., Hobson, K.A., Koopman, H.N., and Lavigne, D.M. 1996. Distinguishing between populations of fresh- and salt-water harbour seals (*Phoca vitulina*) using stable-isotope ratios and fatty acid profiles. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 272-279.

Spies, R.B., Kruger, H., Ireland, R., and Rice, D.W.Jr. 1989. Stable isotope ratios and contaminant concentrations in a sewage distorted food web. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 54: 157-170.

Stapp, P. and Polis, G.A. 2003. Marine resources subsidize insular rodent populations in the Gulf of California, Mexico. Oecologia 134: 496-504.

Stapp, P., Polis, G.A., and Sanchez Pinero, F. 1999. Stable isotopes reveal strong marine and El Nino effects on island food webs. Nature 401: 467-469.

Struck, U., Altenbach, A.V., Emeis, K.-C., Alheit, J., Eichner, C., and Schneider, R. 2002. Changes in the upwelling rates of nitrate preserved in the δ^{15} N-signature of sediments and fish scales from the diatomaceous mud belt of Namibia. Geobios 35: 3-11.

Swanson, H.K., Johnston, T.A., Leggett, W.C., Bodaly, R.A., Doucett, R.R., and Cunjak, R.A. 2003. Trophic positions and mercury bioaccumulation in rainbow smelt (*Osmerus mordax*) and native forage fishes in northwestern Ontario lakes. Ecosystems 6: 289-299.

Szepanski, M.M., Ben-David, M., and Van Ballenberghe, V. 1999. Assessment of anadromous salmon resources in the diet of the Alexander Archipelago wolf using stable isotope analysis. Oecologia 120: 327-335.

Takai, N. and Sakamoto, W. 1999. Identification of local populations of Lake Biwa catfish *Silurus biwaensis* in Japan on the basis of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N analyses. Can. J. Zool. 77: 258-266.

Thode, H.G., Monster, J., and Dunford, H.B. 1961. Sulphur isotope geochemistry. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 25: 159-174.

Tieszen, L.L., Boutton, T.W., Tesdahl, K.G., and Slade, N.A. 1983. Fractionation and turnover of stable carbon isotopes in animal tissues: implications for δ^{13} C analysis of diet. Oecologia 57: 32-37.

Urey, H.C. 1947. The thermodynamic properties of isotopic substances. J. Chem. Soc. 1947: 562-581.

Van Dover, C.L. and Fry, B. 1994. Microorganisms as food resources at deep-sea hydrothermal vents. Limnol. Oceanog. 39: 51-57.

Van Dover, C.L., Grassle, J.F., Fry, B., Garritt, R.H., and Starczak, V.R. 1992. Stable isotope evidence for entry of sewage-derived organic material into a deep-sea food web. Nature 360: 153-156.

Vander Zanden, M.J. and Rasmussen, J.B. 1999. Primary consumer δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N and the trophic position of aquatic consumers. Ecology 80: 1395-1404.

Vander Zanden, M.J. and Rasmussen, J.B. 2001. Variation in δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C trophic fractionation: implications for aquatic food web studies. Limnol. Oceanog. 46: 2061-2066.

Vander Zanden, M.J., Cabana, G., and Rasmussen, J.B. 1997. Comparing trophic position of freshwater fish calculated using stable nitrogen isotope ratios ($\delta^{15}N$) and literature dietary data. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54: 1142-1158.

Vander Zanden, M.J., Hulshof, M., Ridgway, M.S., and Rasmussen, J.B. 1998. Application of stable isotope techniques to trophic studies of age-0 smallmouth bass. Trans. Amer. Fish. Soc. 127: 729-739. Vander Zanden, M.J., Shuter, B.J., Lester, N., and Rasmussen, J.B. 1999a. Patterns of food chain length in lakes: a stable isotope study. Am. Nat. 154: 406-416.

Vander Zanden, M.J., Casselman, J.M., and Rasmussen, J.B. 1999b. Stable isotope evidence for the food web consequences of species invasions in lakes. Nature 401: 464-467.

Vander Zanden, M.J., Shuter, B.J., Lester, N.P., and Rasmussen, J.B. 2000. Within- and among-population variation in the trophic position of a pelagic predator, lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 57: 725-731.

Vaz, M.M., Petrere, M.Jr., Martinelli, L.A., and Mozeto, A.A. 1999. The dietary regime of detritivorous fish from the River Jacare Pepira, Brazil. Fisheries Manag. Ecol. 6: 121-132.

Vizzini, S., Sara, G., Michener, R.H., and Mazzola, A. 2002. The role and contribution of the seagrass *Posidonia oceanica* (L.) Delile organic matter for secondary consumers as revealed by carbon and nitrogen stable isotope analysis. Acta Oecol. 23: 277-285.

Wainright, S.C., Fogarty, M.J., Greenfield, R.C., and Fry, B. 1993. Long-term changes in the Georges Bank food web: trends in stable isotope compositions of fish scales. Mar. Biol. 115: 481-493.

Wainright, S.C., Fuller, C.M., Michener, R.H., and Richards, R.A. 1996. Spatial variation of trophic position and growth rate of juvenile striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in the Delaware River. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53: 685-692.

Wassenaar, L.I. 1995. Evaluation of the origin and fate of nitrate in the Abbotsford Aquifer using the isotopes of ¹⁵N and ¹⁸O in NO₃⁻. Appl. Geochem. 10: 391-405.

Wassenaar, L.I. and Culp, J.M. 1996. The use of stable isotopic analyses to identify pulp mill effluent signatures in riverine food webs. *In* Environmental fate and effects of pulp and paper mill effluents. *Edited by* M.R. Servos, K.R. Munkittrick, J.H. Carey, and G.J. Van Der Kraak. St.Lucie Press, Delray Beach, Fla. pp. 413-423.

Wayland, M. and Hobson, K.A. 2001. Stable carbon, nitrogen, and sulphur isotope ratios in riparian food webs on rivers receiving sewage and pulp mill effluents. Can. J. Zool. 79: 5-15.

Weber, P.K., Hutcheon, I.D., McKeegan, K.D., and Ingram, B.L. 2002. Otolith sulphur isotope method to reconstruct salmon (*Oncorhynchus tschawytscha*) life history. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 587-591.

Whitledge, G.W. and Rabeni, C.F. 1997. Energy sources and ecological role of crayfishes in an Ozark stream: insights from stable isotopes and gut analysis. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 54: 2555-2563.

Woodward, G. and Hildrew, A.G. 2002. Food web structure in riverine landscapes.

Freshwater Biol. 47: 777-798.

Yamada, Y., Yokoyama, H., Ishihi, Y., and Azeta, M. 2003. Historical feeding analysis in fish farming based on carbon and nitrogen stable isotope ratio in sediment. Fisheries Sci. 69: 213-215.

Yamamuro, M., Kayanne, H., and Minagawa, M. 1995. Carbon and nitrogen stable isotopes of primary producers in coral reef ecosystems. Limnol. Oceanog. 40: 617-621.

Yokoyama, H., Higano, J., Adachi, K., Ishihi, Y., Yamada, Y., and Pichitkul, P. 2002. Evaluation of shrimp polyculture system in Thailand based on stable carbon and nitrogen isotope ratios. Fisheries Sci. 68: 745-750.

Yoshii, K., Melnik, N.G., Timoshkin, O.A., Bondarenko, N.A., Anoshko, P.N., Yoshioka, T., and Wada, E. 1999. Stable isotope analyses of the pelagic food web in Lake Baikal. Limnol. Oceanog. 44: 502-511.

Yoshioka, T., Wada, E., and Hayashi, H. 1994. A stable isotope study on seasonal food web dynamics in a eutrophic lake. Ecology 75: 835-846.

Zah, R., Burgherr, P., Bernasconi, S.M., and Uehlinger, U. 2001. Stable isotope analysis of macroinvertebrates and their food sources in a glacier stream. Freshwater Biol. 46: 871-882.

Zohary, T., Erez, J., Gophen, M., Berman-Frank, I., and Stiller, M. 1994. Seasonality of stable carbon isotopes within the pelagic food web of Lake Kinneret. Limnol. Oceanog. 39: 1030-1043.

APPENDIX I

Stable Isotope Laboratories in Canada (from geology.uvm.edu/isogeochem.html, with contact information where available)

Alberta

Isotope Science Laboratory Department of Physics and Astronomy University of Calgary 2500 University Drive N.W. Calgary, AB T2N 1N4, Canada Ph: (403) 220-6813 Fax: (403) 220-7773 phas.ucalgary.ca/isl/

Mass Spectrometry Laboratory Department of Chemistry University of Alberta Edmonton, AB T6G 2G2, Canada Ph: (780) 492-5577 Fax: (780) 492-8231 www.chem.ualberta.ca/~massspec/

Atlantic Canada

Stable Isotopes in Nature Laboratory Department of Biology University of New Brunswick Loring Bailey Hall – room 155 Fredericton, NB E3B 5A3, Canada Ph: (506) 453-4967 Fax: (506) 453-3583 www.unb.ca/cri/sinlab

British Columbia

Biogeochemistry Facility Centre for Earth and Ocean Research University of Victoria Petch Building, room 169 PO Box 3055 STN CSC Victoria, BC V8W 3P6, Canada Ph: (250) 721-8848 Fax: (250) 472-4100 web.uvic.ca/ceor

Manitoba

The University of Winnipeg Isotope Laboratory www.uwinnipeg.ca/~geograph/CF-IRMS/UWIC.htm

Ontario

Environmental Isotope Laboratory Department of Earth Sciences University of Waterloo 200 University Avenue West Waterloo, ON N2L 3G1, Canada Sciborg.uwaterloo.ca/research groups/eilab

G.G. Hatch Isotope Laboratories University of Ottawa Faculty of Science (Earth Sciences) 140 Louis Pasteur Ottawa, ON K1N 6N5, Canada Ph: (613) 562-5800 ext. 6836 Fax: (613) 562-5192 www.isotopes.science.uottawa.ca

Laboratory of Stable Isotopic Studies Department of Earth Sciences Room 54 Western Science Centre University of Western Ontario London, ON N6A 5B7, Canada Ph: (519) 661-3881 www.uwo.ca/earth/LSIS/index.htm

Light Stable Isotope Laboratory Geological Survey of Canada 601 Booth Street Ottawa, ON K1A 0E8 www.nrcan.gc.ca/gsc/mrd/labs/lsilab e.htm Stable Isotope and ICP/MS Laboratory Department of Geological Sciences and Geological Engineering Miller Hall, Queen's University Kingston, ON K7L 3N6, Canada Ph: (613) 533-2183 Fax: (613) 533-6592 Geol.queensu.ca/isotope lab

Quebec

Delta-Lab Geological Survey of Canada-Quebec 880 chemin Sainte-Foy Suite 840 Quebec, QC G1S 2L2

GEOTOP University of Quebec-Montreal

Saskatchewan

Environment Canada Stable Isotope Hydrology and Ecology Laboratory Saskatoon, SK

Saskatchewan Isotope Laboratory Department of Geological Sciences 114 Science Place University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, SK S7N 5E2, Canada Ph: (306) 966-5734 128.233.67.185/sasklab/sasklab.htm